
Vol. 72. No. 10

hn'UtRolleg
Ibole

8 Pages

Daughdrill Elected President
Of Association Of American Colleges
From public information

JEmies H. Daughdrill Jr.
president of Rhodes College,
was elected to head the
Association of American Col-
ledges at the organiza-
tion's 72nd annual meeting
in New Orleans. He will
serve as president-elect du-
ring 1986 and as president
during 1987.

Dr. Daughdrill, who has
served on the Board of
Directors and Executive
Committee of AAC, will suc-
ceed Dr. Linda Salamon,
dean of Washington Univer-
sity, St. Louis, the new
AAC president. Dr. Bernard
Harleston, president of the
City College of New York, is
the outgoing leader.

The presidents and deans
of more than 575 public and

private colleges and univer-
sities comprise the member-
ship of AAC, an organization
that seeks to enhance liberal
education and the nation's
understanding of it.

"This is an exciting and
challenging time for higher
education," said Dr. Daugh-
drill after the election. "At
no other period in its history
has academe taken such a
good, hard look at itself and
where it should be heading
in the years ahead."

Dr. Daughdrill has recent-
ly chaired a committee to
review the needs of higher
education and the structure
of AAC. That committee
was spawned by a wave of
reports in 1984 that called
for a return to strong liberal

learning. Dr. Daughdrill has
also served on the newly
formed Council on the Im-
provement of Liberal Learn-
ing.

A former businessman,
Presbyterian minister, and
church executive, Dr.
Daughdrill became president
of Rhodes in 1973. Since
then Rhodes has built its
endowment from $9 million
to $53 million, established
one of the largest merit
scholarship programs in the
country and expanded its
physical plant and its stu-
dent population. Dr. Daugh-
drill, who won the 1985 City
of Hope "Spirit of Life"

Award, has held leadership
roles throughout the city and
country. He has been a

director of the National
council of Christians and

Jews, a member of the
board of the Liberty Bowl

and the Association of Pres-
byterian Colleges and Uni-
versities, and a trustee of

The Hutchison School and
the Memphis Brooks Art
Gallery.

Serving with him on the
board of AAC will be Dr.
Jeffrey Lukenbill, dean of
Miami-Dade Community
College; Dr. Robert M. O'
Neil, president of the Uni-
versity of New Rochelle; Dr.
Frank Vandiver, president of
Texas A & M; and Dr.
Rudolph Weingartner, dean
of Northwestern University.

by CHRIS ALLEN

One Man, One Dream
Donald Duggan, president of the Rhodes College, Black Student
Association, gave a moving oratorio about the progression of
blacks in our society. To commemorate the national observation of
Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr's birthday, the BSA donated a beech tree
to the Rhodes College Arboretum. Dr. Dennis Dickerson initiated
the ceremony with a short statement about Dr. King personally, and
his dream of civil equality. President Daughdrill accepted the
memorial in behalf of Rhodes College.

Prospectives Invade Campus
by ROBIN MERIDITH will hear student and faculty important role in making the

The tenth annual sym- panel discussions and meet symposium successful. Stu-
posium for prospective stu- individually with faculty "dents are needed to provide
dents will be held Jan. members. Evening enter- transportation and housing
23-25. Susan Taylor, assis- tainment will include music and to help with registra-
tant director of admissions, in the pub and the showing tion. She added that a
expects 200 high school stu- of Making The Grade, a friendly atmosphere is es-
dents to attend. movie filmed at Rhodes. sential if prospective stu-

In addition to visiting clas- Taylor emphasized that dents are to feel at home
ses on Friday, participants Rhodes students play an while on campus.

Pro-Studs Schedule Of Events
Thursday January 23

Registration and Campus Tours-4:00-6:00 PM Thomas W.
Briggs Student Center
Dinner-5:00-7:00 PM, Catherine Burrow Refectory
Opening Session-7:00-7:15 PM, 200 Clough Hall
Student Panel-7:15-8:00 PM, Clough Hall
Rhodes students talk about their experiences and answer
questions
Student Activities Fair-8:00-8:45 PM, Clough Hanson
Gallery
Commons Gatherings-9:00 PM
Entertainment and Refreshments with Rhodes students and
faculty

Friday January 24

Attend classes of your choice-8:00-11: 2 0 AM
The Academic Experience-1:00-1:35 PM, 200 Clough Hall
Faculty members discuss the meaning and value of a liberal
arts and science education
Faculty Meetings-1:40-2:30 PM. Talk with individual
departments and faculty members about particular academic
programs and pre-professional curricula as well as other
aspects of a Rhodes education including internships,
tutorials, directed inquiries, undergraduate research, foreign
study and the Honors Program.
Music and Theatre Auditions*-By appointment
Entertainment-choose from a variety of options

Saturday January 25

Music and Theatre Auditions*-By appointment
Departure-Parents may meet students at the Biggs Student
Center any time prior to 12:00 Noon
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Grady Tollison

What's Your Maior?
For a person who doesn't attend such a highly academic-oriented institution as

Rhodes, it would be easily discernable that conversation in the Refectory, the library, and
the dormitories would be of the utmost intellectual manner. Shown the classical
architecture of this beautiful campus, one would be led to believe that students within
these confines were developing advanced theories of relativity, creating new doctrines for a
more just and humane society; or initiating a revolutionary art movement. I don't discredit
the fact that students often endeavor themselves into intellectually stimulating subjects,
but, all in all, the most popular topic of conversation at Rhodes tends to be gossip.

Gossip is much more interesting than any biology lab, research paper, or economics
project. No one could tell me they would rather write a book report on a former U.S.
president than talk about their two-faced friend, albeit there could be an argument for
certain presidents having better stories for gossip than your friend. (I always picture
someone being asked about John F. Kennedy's policies. "Oh yeah, he's the one who had
the affair with Marilyn Monroe. His foreign policy, uh, well he sent some pigs to a bay in
Cuba one time, so I guess he was friendly toward the Communists. But, anyway, you know
some say that JFK had Marilyn murdered.")

The hottest spots for gossip at Rhodes are any girls or guys dorm after 10:00 Pm, the
Rat on Saturday lunch, Sunday lunch or dinner, and any night after 7:00 PM except Friday
and Saturday in the library, especially the reference room. More students have gotten a
bad reputation through gossip in the reference room than any other location on campus.

Gossip at Rhodes has wrongly been compared to high school gossip. Come on! We're
in the big leagues now. We know more vices than we ever dreamed of in high school.
Moreover, the strong educational skills that we are learning at Rhodes are very beneficial
to gossiping, because we are becoming more articulate. The better we are in expressing
ourselves, the more interesting the gossip will be.

According to a gossip specialist at Rhodes, who would not surprise me if she told me
her major was Gossip, the standard form .of telling some juicy gossip is as follows:
1) Introduction-giving background to subject(s) involved, relaying old gossip in which
subject(s) has previously been involved, tell where alleged incident took place and time.
2) Body-story should be told in complete detail, and if no details are known, then subtle
suggestions should be substituted, which makes for an even better story.
3) Conclusion-discussion follows the story as to whether the accused is guilty,. Tragically,
the accused is already guilty when they have been associated with gossip, somewhat
similiar to the "drowning witch" theory.

I have heard some incredible gossip in my three and a half years at this school. Of
course, I disregard the stories as vicious rumors or heinous fabrications. However, as
Shakespeare stated, "The evil that men do lives after them; the good is oft interred with
their bones." Twenty years from now I probably won't remember my peers in college just
because they were nice people. I'll remember them because they were part of a good piece
of gossip.

Yo, Sou'wester,
Just a brief comment regarding last weeks issue--"It's All Greek to Me" was the most
stupid (expetive deleted) piece of (expletive deleted). The only people who give a dang
about this tripe are, presumably, already aware of it, so what's the point? Come on, guys,
i'd rather see Big Star ads if you're that pressed for filler.

Golly zingo,
Greg Easterly

Matt Lembke

On The Right:
Crucial Elections In The Philippines

February 7 promises to
be a critically important date
for the United States and its
western allies. On that day,
the voters of the Philippines
will go to the polls to choose
the president, and the out-
come may determine the
balance of military power in
the Pacific.

Currently, two of the lar-
gest U.S. Military bases are
located in the Philippines,
Clark Air Force Base and
Subic Bay Naval Station, and
these two installations are
the anchor of the American
Pacific military presence.

Their loss would have dire
consequences for American
strategy and strength, for
the nearest possible loca-
tions for replacement bases
are over 1500 miles to the
east on Guam.

In effect, losing those ba-
ses would concede the Wes-
tern Pacific, especially criti-
cal sea lanes around the
South China Sea, to the
Soviets, for the new U.S.
bases would be much too far
away to quickly respond to
Soviet aggression in the re-
gion. Obviously, the United
States must do everything in
its power to prevent this
defensive catastrpohe from
occurring.

One may ask what the
Filipino election has to do
with all this. It seems that
President Ferdinand Marcos
is receiving a very stiff
challenge from opposition
candidate Corazon Aquino..
Should Ms. Aquino be elec-
ted, she has stated that she

will seek the removal of the
U.S. bases within a few
years. Mr. Marcos has
repeatedly expressed his
support of the U.S., so the
bases seem safe if Marcos is
reelected.

Thus, it seems clear that
the U.S. will be best with
Marcos as president, but it
isn't that simple. Though
Marcos has been a great
friend to the American peo-
pie, he has been very cruel
and underhanded in his dea-
lings at home. Some of his
critics estimate that he has
stolen over ten billion dollars
from the Filipino govern-
ment and has invested se-
cretly in real estate in the U.
S. and other places. Though
completely exonerated from
all guilt by the courts, Mar-
cos does not seem totally
innocent in the death of Ms
Aquino's husband two years
ago. In other words, Marcos
has run a right wing, anti-
communist dictatorship for
years, and this country has
supported him.

Now, it's hard to say what
to do. We want those bases,
yet the United States does
not want to alienate the
people of the Philippines, a
citizenry that is generally
pro-U.S. Marcos, even if
elected, is in rapidly failing
health, so the Philippines
should have new leadership
within the next few years.
The U.S. has been gradually
distancing itself from Mar-
cos as his shortcomings
come to light more and
more.

I think the U.S. should
stay out of the campaign
entirely. Should Marcos
win, our bases are safe, and
we can continue pressure on
him for reforms. Should
Ms. Aquino win, the U.S.
must be prepared for some
strong arm tactics to keep
the bases. I suspect that
threatened with a total U.S.
pullout, she will change her
tune. I don't think the
people of her country would
like to see their long-time
ally, the United States, leave
for good.

Another reason not to
worry is that Marcos proba-
bly will not lose. He should
have good control over the
ballot boxes, and should by
some miracle Ms. Aquino
win, Marcos has not ruled
out the possibility of a coup.

All in all, the American
bases should be in the Phil-
ipines for years to come.
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Trustees
by CHRIS ALLEN

The Board of Trustees
meeting last Thursday and
Friday was "Business as
usual" according to Wendy
Tallent, student representa-
tive. The basic issues dis-
cussed were the granting of
honorary degrees, the use of
the Clark property, the 1986-
87 budget, the renovation of
Burrows Library, and the
Project II committee.

Honorary degrees are
normally granted during the
annual commencement exer-
cises. But now the degrees
can be given at various
times during the year at the
discretion of the college.
The committee of Board Di-
rections and Leadership de-
cided on President Daugh-

Approve
drill's proposal that the best
way to grant the degrees
would be "at different times
during the year. In each
case prior approval must be
granted by the Board of
Directions and Leadership."

The Clark property, given
to the college as a gift with
the stipulation that it either
be sold immediately at mar-
ket value or kept until such
time that the college decided
to sell it, was placed in
President Daughdrill and
Dean Tom Kepple's hands
for a decision.

The tenative 1986-87 bud-
get was approved by the
Finance committee. For
students this means a tuition
cost of $7,659, room-S1,794,
board-S1,461, a total cost of
$10,914 for the 86-87 aca-
demic year.

Proposals
The $1.7 million grant to

be used for the renovation of
Burrow Library was appro-
ved by the Committee on
Building and Grounds. The
project's proposed date of
completion is the fall of
1987.

Headed by Dr. Larry Lacy,
the Project II committee pre-
sented their proposal for the
philosophy of Rhodes Col-
lege. Ver batim: "A
comprehensive personal
philosophy will include rea-
soned views about the ulti-
mate source and meaning of
human life, what is of pri-
mary importance, and a cor-
responding hierarchy of
values and obligations. For
students to formulate such a
philosophy, they must be
presented with a wide vari-
ety of challenging views on
these central issues."

Seniors Frank Wright and Harry Pond enjoyed the springlike
weather Monday mastering their sculpturing skills with styrofoam.

NASA Astronomer
From Public Information

A lecture on Halley's Comet by Stephen P. Maran, a
leading astronomer with the National Aeronautics and Space
Administration (NASA), will mark the inaugural of the
Peyton Nalle Rhodes Physics Lecture Series at Rhodes
College. The lecture, scheduled at 8 PM Tuesday, Jan. 28 in
100 Clough Hall on the Rhodes campus, is free and open to
the public.

Dr. Maran will give a second lecture primarily for Rhodes
physics majors on the Hubble Space Telescope at 10:30 AM
Jan. 29 in Room A of the Frazier Jelke Science Center. The
telescope, funded by NASA and directed by Johns Hopkins
University, is scheduled to be launched on a space shuttle
mission this year.

The lecture series is named in honor of the late Peyton
Nalle Rhodes, who was a physics professor and vice
president at the college before assuming the presidency in
1949. Each year the lecture series will be held around the

I

DILEMMA '86
has been canceled

due to insufficient funds.

Our three-year and
two-year scholarships

won't make
college easier

Just easier to pay for.
Even if you didn't start college on a scholarship, you
could finish on one. Army ROTC Scholarships
peay for full tuition and allowances for educational
feesand textbooks. Along with up to S1,000
a year. Get all the facts. BE ALL YOU CAN BE.

APPLY NOW
CALL CPT. ALSUP

454-2933

ARMY RESERVE OFFICERS' TRAINING CORPS

Inaugurates Physics Lecture Series
time of Dr.Rhodes' birthday, Jan. 29, and will deal with The author and editor of several books, Dr. Maran is
physics or a closely-related subject such as astronomy, noted for the 1981 work "A Meeting with the Universe,"
according to Dr. Jack H. Taylor of the college's physics which he co-edited with Dr. Bevan French.department.

"Peyton N. Rhodes had a longtime interest in astrono-
my," said Dr. Taylor. "He saw Halley's Comet in 1910 and
always hoped he'd live to see it again. He accompanied the
physics department on its total solar eclipse expedition to
Alaska in 1963. He went with us again to Florida in 1971,
and very much wanted to make the trip to Africa in 1973."

Dr. Maran is a senior staff scientist in the Laboratory for
Astronomy and Solar Physics at the NASA-Goddard Space
Flight Center in Greenbelt; Md. An investigator of stars,
nebulae and comets, he is currently working on the Hubble
Space Telescope and other NASA projects.

Tom Vogel of the
Mid-South Peace and

Justice Center
will speak on

"Militarism and the Draft"

His articles have appeared in several periodicals
including Smithsonian, Scientific American, Popular
Science, Science Year, World Book Yearbook, and The
Encyclopedia Britannica Yearbook of Science and the
Future. He frequently serves as a consultant on
astronomical publications for the National Geographic
Society and other publications. His astronomy column "Sky
Reporter" appears regularly in Natural History magazine.

Since 1981, Dr. Maran has been a Shapely Lecturer for
the American Astronomical Society, speaking at colleges and
universities throughout the United States.

Dabbles Hair Co.
725-0521

1924 Madison
Debra Cohen

LUNCH BUFFET
"ALL YOU CAN EAT"

•BA-BQ CORN ON oB $ 45
SPOHETT -COLE SLNAW

SBOBEANS *-HOT ROLLS

Sun. thru Fri. 11:30-1:30

ALL YOU CAN
EAT RIBS 9.95

(And Beans, Slaw, Corn on Cob and Rolls)
MONDAY ONLY 11:30 A.M. - 10:00 P.M.

Private Party Room Available

OVERTFNM rSlIAl 17 IOOPERlD 19lll 72 4.UflAf
h_ ' VvcnIV, .7WUll It. 'u7 3 Wvrr (7 V11 u-gvR

Friday, January 24
12:30-2:00 PM
EAST LOUNGE

Can you
afford to gamble

with the LSAT, GMAT,
GRE,or MCAT?

Probably not. Stanley H.
Kaplan has helped over 1 mil-
lion students prepare for their
grad school exams. So if you
need a refresher class, or even if
you're fresh out of college,
call. Why take a chance
with your career?

KAPLAN t
STANLEY H. KAPLAN EDUCATIONAL CENTER LTD.

The world's leading
test prep organization.

For Information Call: 767-1861
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There's Noel In Cowardy Custard
by PATTI MARSHALL

After undertaking a pro-
duction as spectacular as
NICHOLAS NICKLEBY,
most theatres would be hard
pressed to create another
fantastic show, but not the
McCoy. Opening January
31, the McCoy theatre will
be presenting COWARDY
CUSTARD, a musical revue
of the works of Sir Noel
Coward. Filled with roaring
songs and dances and glit-
tering costumes, COWAR-
DY CUSTARD guarantees
an evening of excitment.

The production, set in the
late 1920s, is reflected pri-
marily through the glamor-
ous costumes designed by
Bette Garner, many in the
flapper style of the period.
Freshman costume assistant
Pamela Quails (who also
worked with the costuming
for NICHOLAS NICKELBY)
commented that, "even the
hats reflect the 20s." Pam
was responsible for making

several of them from start to
finish. The women's cos-
tumes are made of white
and black crepe-back satin,
accented with. gold, silver
and bronze lame and an
occasional feather to tickle
your fancy. The men's
costumes consist of tradi-
tional black and white tuxe-
dos. Some of the men were
able to furnish their own,
while the others, though
purchased second-hand,
were tailored to a perfect fit
by the talents of both Garner
and Qualls.

Director Tony Lee Garner
and Sociology professor Ran-
dy Martin have worked with
the actors on the posture
and movement displayed
1920s British society mem-
bers. Garner has also been
training the actors in the use
of the appropriate English
accent for each dialogue and
song in the show. The
director is being assisted by
his stage manager Marty

Story and Assistants Janet
Holloway and Patti Marshall
(all sophomores). Technical
Director Laura Canon de-
signed the lights to accentu-
ate the geometric, Art Deco
styled stage of senior Liz
McCraven. Mark Cham-
bers! the only non-student
cast member, is helping with
the hairstyles, trying to
achieve a bee-bop image.
The other actors are seniors
Mark-Landon Smith, Rebec-
ca Sweet and Randy Ser-
mons; junior Julie Owens;
sophomores Anne-Marie
Akin, Cheryl Clark, Desiree
Earl, Bryan Ford, Trip John-
son and Sarah Jones; and
freshman Hal Word.

COWARDY CUSTARD
runs Jan. 31-Feb. 2, 6-9.
Tickets for this the only
musical of the McCoy sea-
son, are on sale in the Box
Office (3838 $7.00 adults,
$4.50 students).

Record Review Sade's Promise
by JOHN WARREN

Setting the needle down
on Sade's new album, I felt
conflicting emotions. One
part of me was optimistic
and the other, anticipating
disappointment. I knew
there would be a couple
good singles--the radio was
already playing "The Swee-
test Taboo"--but how could
the singer's second effort be
anything but a come-down
from her surprising debut?
Diamond Life so subdued
and delicately balanced,
seemingly out of place in the
Top 40, had by now exposed
the new artist to a year of
incessant critical analysis
and feedback from every
jaded corner of the pop
world.

Promise opens with "Is
It a Crime?" Here Sade
defies many of her critics by
baring one of pop's better
ranges to the cold and sing-
ing at total vocal support.
As a sophisticated lover she
drops her airs and pleads
unashamedly. A punch, but
by the third song I started to
get a little worried. In "War
of the Hearts," she seems to

be making herself into what
various people have descri-
bed her as: a super-suave
nightclub singer. The tune
is surrounded by the quality
jazz that has gotten the
group air space on all-jazz
frequencies, but the intang-
ible of Sade seems to be
gone out of the center.

But she comes back, and
she's THERE on "Taboo,"
and she's there all through
the second side with all her
attraction. Sade's music nad
its lyrical content are any-
thing but avant-garde, not
even original, and her vocal
style hearkens all the way
back to June Christie. What
makes the music is its un-
derlying emotion; "Have
honest emotion, and then do
whatever," might be the
single guiding principle.
This is really what makes
"Taboo" work. These lines
say little when you read
them on the sleeve, but
when Sade sings they ex-
press worlds about fulfilled
desire and gratitude.

Overall the lyrics remain
the best in Top 40 today, in
my opinion, but the effort

this time is slightly lessen-
ed. Sade and sax-player
Stuart Matthewman get ea-
sier variety by jumping from
topic to topic than drawing
out the myriad colors of a
single picture, as many of

the Diamond Life songs
achieved. "Fear" deals
with the particular suffer-
ings of a bullfighter's wife--
lasting anxiety with only
fleeting, shallow relief.
"Maureen" is a soft reflec-
tion on a best friend's recent
dying that yet keeps an opti-
mistic tone. This is not
incongruous, because the
friend doesn't remain as a
painful memory, but is
found again when the singer
makes new friends.

Understatement and sin-
cerity and movement--it's
still there. And contrary to
one title on Promise, it gets
better each time it's played.
Can this be one of the best
records of the year? Does it
sustain for Sade the bright
promise of Diamond Life?
Probably yes, but after truly
enjoying the album I lost
sight of those questions'
meaning.

613 N. Mclean* 274-5851

Behind the scenes, theatre professor, Laura Cannon, instructs
students on the process of hanging lights; just one of the many
efforts made by those rarely noticed patrons of this fine art.

Escape To The Movies
by ROBERT FINCH

Entertaining, eventful,
prophetic, and sentimental
are just a few adjectives one
would easily use to describe
Hollywood's latest produc-
tions.

Some of you may know
that I'm referring to "The
Color Purple," "White
Nights," and "Out of Afri-
ca." Not bad are they? All
of you that have been fortun-
ate enough to make it to
these productions have been
enlightened in some sort of
fashion. Have you not?

Personally I got a kick out
of all of them. My purpose
is to inspire those who have
not yet made it to these
movies to go. After all, the
movies are our great escape,
or are there greater escapes
these days?

NoNeiul, hs im
No, seriously, these films

are inspiring. Each carries a
message which every Wes-
terner should appreciate.
Freedom, however abstract,
is consistent throughout
each of the three films.

White Nights makes one
realize, as well as appreci-
ate, this freedom as Mikhail
Baryshnikov dances his way
to the West. This film is,
however, a bit regressive in
the fact that it carries an
Anti-Soviet message. I was
beginning to believe we
were attempting to better
our relationship with the
Soviets. White Nights, how-
ever, unlike the infamous
Rocky IV does have class.

Out of Africa carries a sort
of religious message. Ro-
bert Redford and Meryl
Streep make it clear that

only once shall you pass this
way and nothing of this
earth is of you. Whether it
be your house, business, or
spouse. Everything is of
God or should I say a power
greater than ourselves.

To top them all "The
Color Purple" makes us re-
alize the progress freedom
has made within our own
society. Whether rich or
poor, black or white, every-
body needs somebody and
each individual has positive
characteristics which en-
hance those of another. The
more we need each other the
more liberated we become.
And simply by taking a look
around one can see progress
in this area. But let's not
forget that the largest room
is for improvement.. Im-
prove your outlook on the
world. Don't miss these
films.

MESS ON YOUR DRESS?
Think Of Us

Unversity Par CAe
CLOTHING CARE

- SINCE 1919

Professional Resume
& Job Referrals

Over 50 jobs available for qualified

applicants. Also professional typing
services available. Term papers,

thesis, Business letters.

Special Student Rates

Call 363-6226

Special evening hours by appt. only
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Harriet Smalley

Well gang, it's finally
here! This is PAN formal
week and everyone is get-
ting prepared for the festivi-
ties. Many of the sororities
are having pre-PAN parties
to celebrate. The dance
itself is at the Peabody on
Saturday night from 9-1.
Everyone is invited to attend
and the tickets are being
sold this week in the refec-
tory for those who need to
buy them.
AOPi

The AOPi's are planning
any activities for this week.
They will go to Alex's on
Wednesday. On Thursday
they are having a party in
the East social room where
they will have popcorn and
watch movies. To wrap up
the week, there will be a
private party with their
dates on Friday night.
Also, they are having class
caucuses for elections this
week.
XO

The Chi O's are proud to
announce that they have
elected officers for the up-
coming school year. They
are: President-Allyson
Hooper, V.P.-Lauren Well-
ford, Secretary-Jean Ann
Conley, Treasurer-Kitty
Riley, Pledge Trainer-Alison
Abernathy, Rush-Patricia
Hall and Personnel-Patrice
O'Bannon. They are going
to be initiating 31 girls this
Friday and Saturday nights..
They too have parties plan-

ned for this week preceding
PAN: Tuesday-party at
Alex's, Thursday-party at
Julie Brown's house in Ger-
mantown.
DDD

Last Saturday night, the
Deltas had a wonderfully
exciting swap with the
ATO's. Everyone attending
was ecstatic about the mar-
riage of the pledge presi-
dents, Lucy Cooper and
Andy Robinson. At meeting
on Monday night, their
scholarship chairman an-
nounced the scholarship for
first term. The highest GPA
was achieved by Rebecca
Womeldorf who had a 4.0111
A party at P & H cafe is
planned for Tuesday night
before PAN. The other
pre-PAN activity is a buffet
supper at the Rendezvous on
Thursday. I really hope that
my date will be able to go to
all of these parties with me.

KD

The Kappa Delta's had a
swap this past weekend as
well. Everyone was repor-
ted as having a great time at
the SAE/KD swap. The
KD's are initiating this
weekend on Sunday. Their
pledges are having parties
this week before PAN, be-
ginning with movies at the
house on Tuesday night.
Then they will go to the
Chicago Pizza Factory on
Thursday. This is for Big
Sis/Li'l Sis and their dates.

Things will conclude for
these girls on Saturday he-
fore the party with a Cham-
pagne get-together.
HI JULIE!!!
ATO

The ATO's had a great time
at the DDD/ATO pledge
swap too. David Jones
seemed to have an extra
special time at the swap!!
Elections for the ATO chap-
ter officers for next year are
next Monday, followed by an
Officer Retreat at Gray Tilli-
son's house in Oxford on
February 1.
KA

The brothers of the Kappa
Alpha Order are recovering
from their Christmas party
this weekend, which was a
great success. Now, they
are buckling down for a
week of intense studying.
Rumor has it that some of
the guys will be getting a
room at the Peabody for
celebrations during PAN.
KS

The Kappa Sigs had a small
gathering at their house Sat-
urday night. Sunday after-
noon they have plans to have
a Super Bowl Party.

PKA

The Pikes initiated 17 pled-
ges last Saturday. Then
everyone on campus was
invited to a party at the
fraternity house honoring

these new initiates. The
band was Gigolo and every-
one at the party was defin-
itely having a good time.
The Pikes are also planning
for their regional convention
in Louisville, Kentucky from
February 7 to February 9.

SAE

The SAE's all enjoyed the
swap last Friday night with
the Kappa Delta's although
some did more than others.
Scoop had an extra special
party on that wonderful
night. With Oyster Bay
approaching 3rd term, the
brothers are planning to
begin collecting aluminum
cans to raise money for this
event. They are also consid-
ering the option not to initi-
ate their pledges. So pled-
ges, YOU BETTER BE-
WARE!

SN

The Sigma Nu's have also
been involved with officer
elections. Their new officers
are: President-John Bailey,
V.P.-Robbie Baker, Secre-
tary-Harold DuFour, Chap-
lain-Sumner Adams, and
Sentinel-Rusty Bourne. The
plans for Founder's Day are
in the making. It is March
1st this year.

IM HIGH
Want to take
advantage of
Air Force
ROTC?

Contact Capt. Ulysses Swift
Memphis State University

454-2681

Not all colleges and universities offer air Force ROTC. If you

want the advantages of Air Force ROTC and your school doesn't

have the program, you still may be able to participate.
Call or visit the Air Force ROTC detachment listed above and

ask about the "Crosstown" program. You may be able to take Air

Force ROTC at another college in your area.
We have four-year and two-year programs that lead to an Air

Force commission. We may also apply for a scholarship which

pays college expenses plus $100 tax free per academic month.

AIR FORCE

ROTC
GatPwav to a oreat way of life.

Alcohol Awarness
Workshops To Begin

"Dr. Libby Robertson from the Counseling Center
will be sponsoring the following workshops, during the
months of January and February and invites all interested
students and faculty to attend:

The fifth annual ALCOHOL AWARNESS WORKSHOPS
will be held on two consecutive evenings beginning
Thursday, January 30th, from 7:00 PM to 8:00 PM, in the
East Lounge. Dr. William Simpson, Medical Director of
Methodist Outreach Alcohol and Drug Treatment Program
will discuss: types of drinking patterns; recognizing an
alcohol or drug problem; treatment implications; and how to
help a friend or relative with a suspected problem.

On the following Thursday, February 6th, from 7:00 PM
to 8:00 PM, Officer Mills from the Memphis Metro DWI
Squad will: discuss the legal definitions of a DWI offense;
describe how you can determine your legal limits; and
demonstrate the use of the breathalyzer test in determining
an individual's 'blood-alcohol concentration', using student
volunteers. Location: East Lounge of the Briggs Student
Center."

Express Yourself

Write A

Letter To The Editors

lfor hair

NCmIs
A Full Service Salon

857 Mt. Moriah Rd.

901-767-2740

M-F 9-9
Sat. 9-5

With This Ad Receive 50% Off
And 1 Free Tanning

On First Visit

Id o . -

It's All Greek To Me

j
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What Should Be Done About "Children Having Children"?
Ray Barfield

I have been asked to
address the question
"What can we do abou
teenage pregnancy?" Being
a Christian, I cannot write
honestly from any other thar
a Christian perspective. Bu
with the submission thai
becomes a person who is
still in the early stages ol
finling out what is true,
want to make clear that what
I am writing here is not the
Christian point of view but
the point of view of a
Christian.

At the outset, I have a
problem with the question as

'" it is formed, because it is by
no means clear to me tha
there is anything "we" car
do-about teenage pregnancy
The type of solutions thai

"we" might implement
must invariably be legal o
perhaps educational. "We"
might be able to pass laws
that minors cannot have sex.

"We" might be able to
require all 8th graders to
become aware of the variety
of birth control available to
them. But "we" cannot
solve the problem even if
"we" find a combination of
legal, educational, and med-
ical solutions that eliminate
the risk of an unwanted
pregnancy completely. The
reason is that teenage preg-
nancy is not the problem--it
is a sad symptom of an even
sadder problem.

So what is the problem?
Some people might antici-
pate my answer to that
question to be something
like, "The problem is that

0 people have sex before they
are married, and that is

t wrong, and the answer is
simple--abstinence until
marriage." If someone were
to say that, they would be

t' right on one count. I do
t believe- sex outside of mar

riage is wrong; my primary
f reason for this belief is the
I stock I put into Christ's

moral teaching--I don't have
room to give what I believe
Christ's reasons were for
including this in his teach-
ing. However, they would
be wrong on two counts.
First, I don't believe that the
problem is that people have

s sex outside of marriage.
Y, Second, I do not believe the
t answer is simple.
n The problem is even deep-

er and involves several
t things, each of which needs
t an extensive justification for

my pointing it out as a
problem, and none of which
will get one (at least in this
article). We have become
afraid to call something true,
to call it right, and demon-
strate our stand in self-sacri-
fice and action. We are
afraid of being duped, afraid
of risking. We sacrifice our
dedication to honesty and to
truth and adapt as our Mot-
to, "What will people
think?"

There is a plague of nar-
cissism that has crossed the
country and cultivated a pro-
tective shallowness in
emotional relations and a
self-centeredness -- a falling
in love with ourselves -- that
hinders the kind of self-
giving love that facilitates
depth in relationships and
ultimate depth in relation to

God. One paragraph cannot
begin to hold what needs to
be said, but basically, we
are spiritually sick; we are
losing the knowledge of how
to love, how to give deeply
of ourselves, where to find
purpose, what is right and
what is wrong, who God is
and what he wants with us.

How does this relate to
the initial question? I be-
lieve that when we lose our
capacity to feel and we no
longer value our soul, we
make desperate pleas.
There is more to a teen-
ager's having sex than
physical pleasure; there is
an underlying and powerful
need to be loved, to be
valued, to feel. And if,
along with a loss of these
things, we have lost our
convictions of what is right
and what is wrong, then sex
might initially seem the best
way to retrieve these things.
But it is temporary, and I

think the answer to the
problem of which teenage
pregnancy is but a sympton,
is to have a spiritual and
moral revolution in our coun-
try.

And this can be achieved
by "us". It must be achie-
ved by "me" -- by my
becoming uncompromisingly
dedicated to honesty, by my
own willingness to face pain
and self-denial in order to
grow, by my deciding to
learn to love, to learn about
self-giving (yes, love is an
act of the will), and ultimate-
ly, my coming to terms with
God. This is an individual
response that takes the bur-
den of responsibility off the
"we" and on to each of us
as individuals. I can see no
other real solution.

THE MILITARY OFFERS ONE THING

Of course you need a job.
And a way to pay for school.
A challenge.
An adventure.
Pay and benefits.

But are you willing
to risk your life
or take somebody else's
in order to get it?

After the invasion of Grenada,
Lt. Col. Taylor said:
"Our job is to kill people
and destroy things."
Is that the kind of job
you're really looking for?

Now's the time to find out
what you're getting into.

Call CCCO/An Agency for
Military and Draft Counseling
215/545-4626
2208 South Street
Philadelphia, PA 19146
or
CCCO-Western Region
4151566-0500
1251 Second Avenue
San Francisco, CA 94122

THAT'S NOT ADVERTISED

John G. Alsobrook
Teenage pregnancy is a

very controversial issue, par-
ticularly in today's society.
As most of us have witness-
ed, the number of teenage
pregnancies is increasing at
an alarming rate, and it will
continue unless something is
done about it. I believe that
teenage pregnancies can be
decreased by two methods:
mandating sex education in
the public schools and re-
quiring the parents, or sur -
rogate parents, of the teen-
agers to help with the rai-
sing of the child in a fi-
nancial capactiy.

The first of these reme-
dies, sex education, is very
polemical. Many parents
feel that this type of educa-
tion should be left in the
home or in the church, but
not in the schools. Certain-
ly, they are correct; it is a
situation which is very pri-
vate and personal and
should be conducted in a
comfortable, familial atmos-
phere. On the other hand,
many parents are reluctant
to talk about this subject
with their children.

Unfortunately, many of
the children who come from
these families become teen-
age parents. Also, in many
cases the students do not
know the results of their
actions. I believe that with
sex education in their school
curriculum, the teenagers
will learn the consequenced
of sex and the ways to
prevent an unwanted preg-

nancy. I feel that sex
education will help the stu-
dents understand sex and
teach them the precautions
one should take to avoid
pregnancy.

In certain instances, many
schools teach sex education
yet still have high pregnancy
rates among their students.
Because of this fact, I have
also provided a second rem-
edy. This antidote requires
the parents of the teenagers
to aid in the monetary aspect
of raising the child.

This type of action is
being experimented in Mich-
igan, where the state legisla-
ture has proposed a bill that
would hold both sets of
parents of the teenage par-
ents financially responsible
in helping to bring up the
child. Many opponents of
this statute feel that it will
only disrupt the relation-
ships between the parents
and the teenagers. They
also believe that this bill will
not be obeyed by most
parents. However, the
Michigan legislators hope
this bill will help the teenage
parents in two ways.

In the first instance, they
believe this statute will
make parents more aware of
their children's activities, or
make parents discourage
their children from having
sex, or, at least, make par-
ents responsible in giving
advice about sex and birth
control to their teenage
children. In the second way,

the Michigan legislators
think this bill will strengthen
the ties between the parents
because it will make both
sets of them responsible
fiscally, rather than making
only one set, such as the
teenage mother's parents,
accountable.

By doing this, the Mich-
igan legislature is placing
the burden on the commun-
ity to provide the teenagers
with sex education, advice,
and financial aid. The legis-
lators hope this statute will
help the teenagers before
and/or after they become
parents.

I believe that in order to
decrease teenage pregnan-
cies, there should be a
two-step approach, which
must invade the state legis-
latures and the public
schools. First of all, there
should be mandatory sex
education classes in all pub-
lic schools strictly for educa-
tional and health purposes.
If this fails, then the state
legislatures should propose
a bill equal or similar to the
statute being proposed in
Michigan.

Classify
Your Ad in

The Sou'wester!

Call 726-3970

Want a New
Look For a
New Year?

Call Debbie at
Carolyn's Hairstyling

56 So. Cooper

276-0086
276-2630

in Overton Square 4 : .

Open Tuesday through ,
Saturday Apite

Open Evenings by Appointment

Coordinated by Alan Harris
A recent cover story of TIME magazine focusing on

teenage pregnancies reflects a growing concern in this country
over a serious problem. More than a million teenagers, four
out of five of them unmarried, become pregnany each year.
The usual consequences of "children having children," as TIME
called it, are social and psychological hardships for both parent
and child.

This week, we ask: What can or should be done to curtail
the number of teenage pregnancies? Junior John Alsobrook
and senior Ray Barfield responded.
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:Lynxcats Fall To Centre
"by CHRIS ALLEN

The Lynxcats had a
tough time of it in Danville,

-Kentucky Saturday after-
noon, January 18. Hoping

Lto run their conference re-
,cord to 4-0, mistakes early in

the game proved to be a
Sdownfall. However, against

the 16th ranked team in the
'country in Division III, the
,82-65 defeat was not quite so

disheartening.
4 Led by two freshman and
.one sophomore, the men

posted a fine attempt at a

comeback, but it wasn't
meant to be. According to
Coach Hilgeman, "It's hard
to play catch-up to one of the
best teams in the country."

Sophomore Donnie Spence
continued his fine perfor-
mance in the big man posti-
tion with 14 points. Fresh-
men Ted Davis and Kevin
McMillan turned in 16 and
14 points respectively to lead
a balance Lynx attack. John
Telford crashed the boards
for 11 rebounds.

The Centre men with a

12-3 record overall, are at
the top of the conference
with a 3-0 mark. Rhodes is
right behind them with a
CAC record of 3-1.

The men will have their
chance for revenge as the
Centre men come to Mem-
phis at 2:00 PM Saturday.

Support
Lynx

Basketball

Lady Lynx Win
First Conference Game

The University of the
South came to town last
week to take on the Lady
Lynx and left victorious by a
score of 56-61. A five
minute stretch of no defense
'by the Lynx left them play-
ing catch up midway
through the second half.
'They pulled to within two

,with about three minutes to
play, but missed freethrows
'stopped the spurt.

Three players scored in
double figures. Michelle
Henkel had 15, while Becky
Wonmeldorf and Darlene Jor-
dan netted 12 and 10 re-
spectively. Henkel was also
'high rebounder with 16.

1

Saturday found the Lynx-
ettes in Danville, KY taking
on Centre College. The
Lady Colonels had beaten
Sewanee the night before by
30 pts., but the Rhodes
women were well prepared.
They came home with their
first conference win by a
score of 51-47. It was a well
played game by all the Lady
Lynx. Coach Hatgas was
especially pleased with the
play of freshmen Carissa
Bradley and Kelley Nixon.
They both had 9 pts. on the
night, as did Henkel. Dar-
lene Jordan and Anne Tip-
ton contributed 8 pts. Nixon
was high rebounder with 10,
while Bradley helped Jordan

in shutting out Centre's two
main shooting guards. Jor-
dan also pulled down 7
rebounds.

Coach Hatgas was quite
happy with the team's per-
formance, as she noted,
"This was the best game
they've played all year.
They did exactly what they
had to do to win, and they
did it superbly."

The Lady Lynx face Mary- -

ville College (TN) on Friday
at 5:30 PM and Fisk on
Monday at 5:30. Both are
important conference
games.

COLLEGE
LOANS

Get the money you need for college now.

Study now and pay later. C&I Bank's new College Loan
Program offers Government Guaranteed Student Loans
(GSL) to undergraduate, graduate and professional
(Medical and Law) students. Payback is delayed until
after graduation and no cosigner is required.
And if you're a parent, graduate or professional student,
you can obtain additional funds (over the GSL limit) through
the PLUS program, also available through C&l. It's a smart
way to maximize your college loans.
Our new College Loan Program gives you the money you
need for school now, without the monthly payments of a
regular loan. It's smart money. From your bankers at C&I.
Contact Catherine Curry at 529-5978 or come by our
College Loan Department at 200 Madison.

Member FDIC

Senior John Telford will have to dominate the boards to defeat
nationally ranked Centre Saturday afternoon.

Womens Indoor Soccer Begins
The women's soccer

team, which has been a
relative artifact on the
Rhodes campus in recent
years, began parcticing
Monday for what looks to be
a busy and promising sea-
son. This resurgence is due
to new women's volleyball
and soccer coach Patricia
Homsted's initiative and or-
ganization and also to a core
group of 15-20 dedicated

girls.
The eager team will first

tackle head-on an eight-
week indoor season lasting
until mid-April. Games will
be played every Tuesday
night starting February 18.
Rhodes will also participate
in an indoor tournament the
weekend of March 7-8.

As if that weren't enough,
the team will begin an ex-
tensive spring outdoor sea-

son March 1st. Opponents
will be Millsaps College,
Vanderbilt, Covenant Col-
lege, Sewanee, and possibly
Bellhaven; Rhodes will play
each twice. These outdoor
games will primarily be on
Saturdays. All games will
be announced ahead of time

so . let's all go out and
support a renewed Rhodes
women's soccer team.

SUMMER CAMP JOBS
For Faculty or Students

Camp Waldemar for girls..................Hunt, Texas 78024
INTERVIEWING AT BRIGGS STUDENT CENTER FOR COUNSE*
LORS ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 4th.
SIGN UP FOR INTERVIEW AT CAREER COUNSELING AND
PLACEMENT

Aerobics
Archery
Badminton
Basketball
Canoeing
Ceramics
Charm
Chorus
Creative Crafts
Dance
Diving
Dramatics
Fencing
Golf
Guitar
Gymnastics

Metal & Jewelry
Newspaper (Editor)
Outdoor Camping
Photography
Riding (Western/English)
Rifle Shooting/Skeet
Sketching and Painting
Self Defense
Soccer
Softball
Swimming (WSI)
Tennis
Trampoline
Volleyball
Weaving and
Stitchery

Also jobs for office workers, nurses, wranglers and
musicians in a jazz band.
Must be female and complete at least one year of college.
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